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To whom it may concern, 

As a senior researcher in education, and a Fulbright Scholar, I have been invited to respond to 
the inquiry into the state education system in Victoria. My area of research is comparative 
education funding, policies and school choice. In my response to the inquiry, I will focus 
specifically on the Victorian education system though many of my points will also be relevant 
to the education departments in other Australian states and territories. I am available to give 
evidence in a public hearing. 

I have recently developed and distributed a survey for public school principals pertaining to 
the types of additional sources of funding that these leaders draw on to meet the infrastructural 
and pedagogical needs of their school communities. As a part of this survey process, a number 
of principals also chose to opt-in to a face-to-face interview to further elaborate their thoughts 
around school funding in government systems. Overwhelmingly, most principals working in 
Victorian government schools believe that public schools are substantially underfunded. This 
is possibly not a surprise; the funding wars between public and private schooling systems in 
Australia have been media fodder for years. What is surprising, and highly concerning, is that 
public school principals are being forced to compete for additional funding with other public 
schools. This incurs unnecessary time-labour for school principals, in completing frequently 
long, time consuming applications, with no guarantee of acceptance.  

To be very clear, the funding that these principals are seeking is not for outlandish purposes or 
surplus to their schools’ needs. Principals are submitting detailed applications for competitive 
department grants to fund school projects that many would consider basic and necessary. 
Applications for capital works grants to update school facilities, including roofing 
improvements, heater replacements, the replacement of very old toilet facilities and unsafe 
sliding windows should not be something that principals have to spend their time campaigning 
for. There is a basic occupational health and safety obligation for appropriate public education 
facilities, for students but also for staff working in these schools. This an entirely inefficient 
use of leadership time and energy competing for a very small number of grants among a surplus 
of 1500 Victorian public schools. Fair school funding should not be treated as a competition. 

Of similar concern are the issues with the substantial level of government funding for private 
schools. Comparatively with other OECD countries, Australia directs an unusually high 






